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KINGSTEIGNTON TOWN COUNCIL
FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 7 NOVEMBER 2018
Present:  
Mayor:  Councillor R Peart
Deputy Mayor: Councillor B Austen
Councillors:  R Bovey, M Chadwick, T Dempster, J Green, K Jones, S Plummer, 
D Rollason, B Thorne, G Wickham 
PCSO V Pike and PCSO D McCaffery
Members of the Public:  Mrs E Wickham
Town Clerk:  Mrs C Lakin

Deputy Clerk: Mrs M Lewis-Clarke

Police Report
PCSO Pike provided a report for October, which she said was not a bad month:

· 8 Criminal Damage

· 14 Thefts from Shops – it is that time of year and Christmas is coming and we do see a rise in shop lifting

· 2 Drink Drive

· 1 theft from motor vehicle

· 2 burglaries

· 2 burglaries around Teign Grace area

Halloween went well with a couple of incidents but nothing too major.  The parks seem to be settling down now and boy racers, if anything, under Tesco’s causing a few issues, but seems to be settling down.
Cllr Thorne asked about the parks, which PCSO Pike said were calming down, which you would not think so from Facebook.  He said he was under the impression that lack of reporting to the police was an issue.  On what you read it sounds like a vigilante group starting up and I am concerned that we are not getting the message across and encouraging incidents to be reported to the Police.  Instead it is put on Facebook.  PCSO Pike said that you get the odd incident that is blown up right out of proportion.  PCSO Pike said that there were several incidents and that they were being dealt with and the Police always encourage members of the public to report any incidents.  Cllr Thorne said that he disagrees that the parks are alright at present.  
PCSO McCaffery said that there have been issues with the parks and they have all been targeted robustly by the police, including those in Kingsteignton.  She said that she has been out with the Riot Van and Police Officers over two weekends and they have visited Oakford Lawn and Clifford Park and they have been empty.  The van targets all the hot spots.  Problems are not completely resolved, there are isolated incidents and we are confident that things are settling down.  

Cllr Rollason said that if councillors do see these sort of reports on Facebook they should advise that these issues are reported to the Police.  Cllr Rollason said they had had an incident at the Youth Club where youngsters, who were not members, came in causing trouble and were asked to leave.  They were then banging on the locked doors and those inside felt quite threatened.  111 was called and they were told the Police were unable to assist.  PCSO Pike said that she had spoken with the Youth Leader and provided her with her phone number.  If PCSO Pike is on duty and can help she will do so.
Cllr Green said that there are cars abusing the one way system on Fore Street and contravening the No Entry sign.  PCSO Pike said that she would monitor this.  Cllr Austen said that sometimes it is residents that live in that area who contravene the sign as it is a quicker route for them.  She said there have been three incidents this week that she has seen that.  PCSO Pike said that if they live beyond the One Way Sign they can go either way.

Cllr Peart asked about the Safe House in Orchid Way and said that he has had residents complain about more disturbances and asked if PCSO Pike was dealing with this.  PCSO Pike said that PC Derbyshire was dealing with this and it is more about parking.  
Cllr Rollason mentioned the cut backs and asked if the PCSO’s jobs were safe at the moment as they are greatly valued and the council is concerned that they may lose these officers.  PCSO Pike said that they have attended meetings and been told their allocation and at the moment our allocation is good.

PCSO McCaffery spoke about setting up a Community Speedwatch Team for Kingsteignton and explained about the set up and training etc.  She has asked that the details of those interested in being part of the Team be forwarded to her and once she has a few names she will progress this matter.

Cllr Peart thanked PCSO Pike and McCaffery for an informative report.

Public Participation
There was no public participation
County Councillor R Peart’s Report
A very useful Food Waste Conference was held in Crediton recently and the event was called “The Cutting Edge” and it looked at Food Waste prevention opportunities across Devon.

The initial idea for a conference on food waste prevention came from the joint working group of Devon Local Authorities, DCC, Torbay Council and the eight District Councils of Devon.

The committee was set up to achieve the aims and objectives of the Resource and Waste Management Strategy for Devon.  This is due to be updated early next year. 

The focus on food waste prevention took on new energy when an analysis of 1800 black bags/bins from across Devon and Torbay was carried out in October, 2017.  The results showed that despite nearly all the authorities collecting food waste separately, 30% of the rubbish in those black bins was food waste.  Overall, 40.8% of the contents of the residual bin were found to be recyclable with the current systems – the cost of sending this material to disposal instead of recycling is £6.7 million.  
This has led to behavioural change campaign work focused on helping householders to reduce their food waste such as the Guilty Food Waste Secrets Competition to win a FridgeCam.  The messages are communicated by the authorities’ RecycleDevon team, in schools, at roadshows and via social media.

Recycling

Devon has consistently been one of the top four recycling counties in the UK over several years.  Unfortunately, three quarters of households (76%) continue to include items to their recycling collections that are not accepted locally – this can cause problems in the recycling process.  More than half of those households (54%) put at least one item in the general rubbish that could be recycled.   We have been asked to help by pushing the messages to Parish and Town councils and of course their residents.
· Recycle more bathroom items.  Almost a quarter (24%) of plastic shampoo and shower gel bottles and 19% of cleaning product bottles don’t get recycle.  By recycling more empty containers you will help increase Devon’s recycling rate.  www.recytcledevon.org can show you exactly what needs to go in the recycling bin where you live.

Highway Update from DCC

Really good progress has been made over the last few months in completing structural works on the road network and by the end of August over 50% of all the work on the non-principal network was completed.  Work starts with earnest on 1 October on the cleaning works allowed for within the extra monies that were given to the highways team this year.
District Councillor Reports
Councillor D Rollason
I attended the Code of Conduct Training which was very useful and I feel that renewing this training from time to time is beneficial.

Recently there was an Emergency Plan exercise carried out that was centred on Kingsteignton and no request had been received for the involvement of Kingsteignton Town Council.  I would propose that a letter is sent to Mr Phil Shears to express our view that Town and Parish Councils have a valuable role to play in emergencies on their patch for the following reasons:

· Councillors and staff may well be first on the scene or arrive in the early stages as they are most local to the incident.  Involvement in exercises would give knowledge of how plans are implemented and who does what, any assistance they may render would then be well directed.  Lack of such knowledge on the other hand may result in well-meaning help being counterproductive.
Councillors and staff represent a human resource to be directed by silver control in the following ways:

1. In helping to contact people quickly, who may need to evacuate the area

2. Held in rest centres, especially if the emergency is of prolonged duration when the initial teams of helpers need to be rested

3. They have knowledge of any contact details of numerous community organisations that could provide people, accommodation in peoples home where rest centre accommodation is not appropriate, help with pets, have accessible transport, carry out home help type services for vulnerable people.

4. They have local knowledge about needs and location of vulnerable people and hard to reach groups

5. They have local knowledge of the environment.

Finally, if we are not considered as potentially useful then perhaps it would be considerate just to inform Town and Parish councils that such an event is going to take place on their patch.

Resolved:  that a letter should be sent to Mr P Shears, TDC raising the above points.
Precept notice from TDC no restrictions on Towns and Parishes raising council tax, government will monitor this, so we need to be clear about or rationale if we pass an increase.

Draft Air Quality action plan being developed and is due to go to Overview and Scrutiny, so it would be helpful to get feedback from our District Councillors who sit on the O & S.

An Appeal has been submitted on 2 Broadway Road. Decision given 5 November, when the Appeal was turned down on:

1. Character and appearance

2. Impact on living conditions

3. Car parking provision

4. Floor risk

There is a Network Rail Consultation being carried out. 

Please note that I have called in the planning application at Amberley, Broadway Road ref: 18/00942/OUT
Councillor B Thorne
With regard to the Emergency Plan, I think we should research who runs the Plan at Devon as Mr Phil Shears doesn’t have much input.  

We are progressing with the re-opening of the Landfill Site. I am trying to make sure that everyone is aware, and can spread the word, that when the site starts working that we have some pretty inaccurate ideas of what is going to be dumped.  Viridor have a right to dump whatever they like and it can be just the normal raw landfill which comes from picking up places that don’t collect their food waste and could end up on this tip.  I have asked how often the incinerators go down and how long for and have been unable to obtain a response.  Residents need to know that they have to report smells etc., direct to the Environment Agency 0800 807 060 and you have to give name of site, description of site and smell, time and how long for, how far from the site you are, can it be smelt inside the home, weather conditions and on a scale of 1-6, 6 being the highest, which would you actually say the smell was.  This has to be gone through to get evidence that there is a problem.  This makes a legitimate complaint.  This information needs to be available to residents once the site is open.  We need somebody to come and talk to us from the Environment Agency on this.  
Cllr Bovey asked what the Town Council can do to carry out their own monitoring of the site.  

Resolved: Cllr Peart said that the Viridor Landfill Site should be made an Agenda item and that Mr Graeme Buckman should be invited to attend a Full Council meeting to talk to the Council.  At this meeting councillors could ask if they could have regular site visits.

Resolved:  that the contact details of the Environment Agency and how reports of smells should be made, should be made available to resident.  All information will be made available through the Town Council newsletter and on the website once the site has opened.  

Resolved:  that Mr Buckman should be asked when the Viridor meetings are being held so that our representatives Cllrs Peart, Bovey and Wickham were aware of these.

I have attended a meeting on Crowd Funding and how it works.  There is £10,000 of Teignbridge money available and we should consider groups that could benefit from this.
Councillor B Austen 
I attended an Appeal Committee meeting which was interesting.  We are having a problem with people buying cars for Taxi hire when they are not licensed to do so, where false number plates and hire plates are being used.  TDC are finding that Taxi Drivers are having their businesses affected by people taking business they are not entitled to.  Taxi drivers in the Teignbridge District have to have police checks before they can be a Taxi Driver and we have had an incident recently where you are able to purchase a clear record of police conduct.

With regard to the Code of Conduct Teignbridge is very strict on this.  
Councillor R Peart 
I attended the Overview and Scrutiny meeting on 15 October, 2018 where a report of the private sector housing manager and improving the private rental sector was given.   There have been recent changes in the legislation in the private rented sector.

Teignbridge reported over 9000 homes in private rental with over 2000 of these homes having at least one category with one hazard, with 1000 households living in a cold home.  Teignbridge are working with landlords to secure improvements, however, if a landlord is unwilling to carry out the necessary work they will be served a notice.  Over the last two years 74 notices have been served, one landlord was fined £1000 plus costs.  As a result 216 properties have been improved, 488 category one and high scoring category 2 hazards have been remedied.
Houses of Multiple Occupation.

There have been changes in the legislation for houses in multiple occupation.  The Housing Act 2004 introduced licensing of large HMO’s that are three or more stories high and from October, 2018 this has been extended so that smaller properties used as HMO’s will require a license.

Working with Devon and Somerset Fire and Rescue there are currently 15 HMO’s which hold a mandatory licence.  It is anticipated that a further 20 properties will need a licence.
MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE COMMUNITY HALL, RYDON ROAD, KINGSTEIGNTON ON WEDNESDAY 7 NOVEMBER 2018 AT  8 pm 
131/18   Apologies

Apologies were received from Cllr Scagell who had work commitments.
132/18
Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest

133/18
Mayor’s Report
Sunday 30 September, 2018 – my wife and I were invited to Dawlish Town Council Civic Service by the Mayor, Cllr Lisa Mayne.  The service was held at St Gregory the Great Parish Church, Dawlish.  The opening prayer was given by the Reverend Dallas Ayling, Rector of Dawlish, Cofton and Starcross.  The Town Clerk, Mr Andrew McKenzie did a reading – Isaiah 55:1-3.  The anthem, Look at the World by John Rutter was sung by St Gregory’s Church Choir.  After the service we went upstairs in the Upper Narthex for refreshments with fellow Mayors and dignitaries.  It was an enjoyable afternoon.
Sunday 14 October 2018 – My wife and I were invited to Newton Abbot Civic Service by the Mayor Ken Purchase and Dulcie Purchase.  The service was held at St Paul’s Church, Newton Abbot and the theme was “Community Spirit”.  The welcome was given by the Mayor’s Chaplin, Rev Patrick Parkes.  During the hymn Guide Me O Thou Great Redeemer the standers were presented.

The Mayoress, Mrs Dulcie Purchase, read Timothy 2: 1-6a; Choir 86 sang Five Spirituals and the blessing was given by Rev Patrick Parkes.

Refreshments were served in the Church Hall and it was a sea of cakes.  The event was well attended.

Sunday 28 October, 2018
My wife and I attended the Afternoon Tea Dance commemorating the Centenary of The First World War.  This was held at The Royal British Legion Kingsteignton.  The Committee put on a lovely display of all types of poppies to sell to raise money for the Poppy Appeal. We were entertained by Sandy Sparkle who was signing some great 40’s music.  The children were sitting and watching and then dancing, they loved it.  The Afternoon Tea was really great with lots of cakes and sandwiches.  We enjoyed the afternoon.
134/18   Minutes

The Mayor presented the minutes of the meeting held on 3 October, 2018 and these were adopted.
Cllr Rollason asked if Ms Briony Enright, KingsCare, could be invited to the Extra Ordinary Full Council meeting being held on Wednesday 21 November, 2018 to discuss mental health problems.  Agreed.
135/18
Clerk’s Report 
· Councillors were reminded that  work was carried out within the Committees and that the Full Council was for ratifying minutes and reports, as they were referring a lot of items to the Full Council meeting.

· Councillors were reminded that the Remembrance Parade was on Sunday 11 November, 2018.  Those wishing to join in the Parade should meet at the Royal British Legion for 9 am with the Parade setting off at 9.15 am.

· Mr Turner is presently decorating the Mary Hall Suite, which is also used as our Council Chamber and it is hoped that once painted a new carpet will be laid.

· Work is progressing on the installation of CCTV and lighting at the History Garden, Oakford Lawn.  The trench has been dug out and the pole for the camera is due to be installed this week.  
· Following ongoing problems with the telephones in the office and the internet, we will shortly be changing providers.  This will have no effect on the running of the office.

· We have received our six monthly visit from our Internal Auditor, who seemed happy with everything.  We are awaiting his report, which will be passed to council for information when received.

· We have received several calls from residents congratulating the Town Council on the clearance of the Leat/roadside on Crossley Moor Road.

· Children from Rydon School visited the History Garden, Oakford Lawn on Monday 5 November, 2018 and planted spring bulbs in the flower bed.  This was carried out during the schools Make a Difference Week.  They have also been doing litter picking outside the hall and collecting leaves.

· Former councillor, Chris Meathrel called into the Office to let councillors know that he will be leaving Kingsteignton on 8 November, 2018 and hopefully moving to his new property in France in mid-January, 2019.  I wished him well for the future from the Council
· It has been reported that there are again moles on Oakford Lawn.  Baroque have been contacted and will visit the Lawn to provide treatment

· The six new bins for Oakford Lawn have been ordered and we now await delivery

· Staff Appraisals have been carried out for all members of staff and the necessary reports will be prepared and referred to the Finance meeting either November or December.

· Mrs Michelle Lewis-Clarke is shortly to complete her 6 months’ probation period and I will be meeting with her shortly for her end of probation review.  Providing Mrs Lewis-Clarke has no issues she will be offered a Full Contract of Employment

· I am liaising with the Society of Local Council Clerks to arrange for a review to be carried out on all job roles in the office

· There will be an Extra Ordinary Full Council meeting on 21 November, 2018 where presentations will be given by Nicola Glassbrook, DCC and Tracey Hallett, Brixham Town Council on mental health and how the council may be able to assist the community.
· Cllr Peart has managed to source some large poppies, which have been placed on the Remembrance Parade route between the Royal British Legion and St Michaels Church.

· Councillors are reminded that the Mayor’s Civic Carol Service is being held at the Community Hall on Monday 10 December, 2018 at 7 pm.  All Councillors are asked to try to attend and help at this event.
136/18
Minutes

Community Hall Committee:  Cllr Jones presented the minutes of the meeting held on 10 October,, 2018.  Approved
Recreation/Footpaths/Fountain Committee:  Cllr Rollason presented the minutes of the meeting held on 10 October 2018.  
RFF95/18 The Fountain to be amended to read:
Resolved:
d) Quotes x 3 for brick pavers and Cllr Jones to liaise with Redmaynes to gain permission for painting the walls

The minutes were approved following above amendments.  Approved

Finance Committee:  Cllr Rollason presented the minutes of the meeting held on 17 October 2018.  Adopted

Works, Services & Planning Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meeting held on 3 & 17 October, 2018.  Adopted
Kingsteignton Show:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meeting held on 12 October, 2018.  Approved
137/18
Representative Reports 
Feoffees - Cllr Austen reported that Feoffees have received very few requests for Charity and £100,000 is being spent on the building project at Teignbridge Letting Company, Fore Street.  Ms Maggie Bonnell has become a new Trustee on the board
Friends of Kingsteignton Library – Cllr Peart informed the meeting that the planning permission for the extension to the front of the Library has been withdrawn due to problems with the culvert and flooding issues.  The side extension to the Library is to go ahead.
Kingsteignton Youth Centre – Cllr Rollason said that the Youth Club is going well and we learn on a regular basis the value of protecting children in need of help.  Our Volunteers and Youth Leader do a fantastic job in safe guarding.  We have had some disclosures and serious issues and we are having a big problem with the statutory agencies who we refer cases on and they try to bounce the issues back for us to do investigation and our staff are not qualified to do this.  
The trip to Thorpe Park was a great success, and the youths raised some money themselves towards the cost.

Cllr Austen said that she is getting concerned that the Youth Club volunteers, most particularly the Management Committee, Cllr and Mrs Rollason and Cllr Peart are working extremely hard in the Youth Club, sometimes several days in a week carrying out repairs etc., and I feel that people are being asked to do too much.  I think we are going to have to look at whether we can get a Caretaker.  
Outdoor Bowling Club - Cllr Wickham said that the new Cherry Tree in memory of a past member of the Club has now been planted.
Ram Roast Fair - Cllr Dempster said that there had been a meeting where discussion took place on changing some of the side shows and cutting back on the size of some of the stands and looking at rearranging the layout.
Sibelco - Cllr Peart said that he had arranged a meeting with Jamie Heron to arrange for the planting of spring bulbs at the Gateways to the Town.  He said that the Town Council had purchased £150 worth of mixed spring bulbs and that Mr Heron would provide the labour to plant these.
Cllr Dempster said that he could speak to the Rotary Club to ask if they could help with the planting.  Cllr Peart said that he would let Cllr Dempster know if he needed any help.
Teign School – Cllr Peart has replaced Cllr Thorne as representative for Teign School.

Teignbridge Cycling Forum - Cllr Bovey reported that there had been no meeting, but the cycle path along Clay Pit Lane had been cleared

Twinning Association - Cllr Peart reported that in 2019 the Twinning Association will be visiting France from Friday 26 July to 1 August, 2019.  The Twinning will be celebrating their 40th Anniversary.  At present 18 adults and 4 children have booked.

138/18
Audit Commission – Completion of Audit 2017/2018

The Audit for 2017/2018 has been completed:  
“On the basis of our review of Sections 1 and 2 of the Annual Governance and Accountability Return (AGAR), in our opinion the information in Sections 1 and 2 of the AGAR is in accordance with Proper Practices and no other matters have come to our attention giving cause for concern that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met.

Other matters not affecting our opinion which we draw to the attention of the authority:

The smaller authority has confirmed that it has not complied with the governance assertion in Section 1, Box 5 as no risk review had been carried out in the year; this is consistent with the findings of the internal auditor.  The smaller authority has provided the appointed auditor with a full explanation for non-compliance and confirmation that the review has been performed and the results presented to the Full Council meeting in June, 2018.”

139/19
Devon Air Ambulance – Access/Lighting Costs & DAA Grant

The meeting was passed the costings for the installation of a single 10m column and the provision of two gates on to the Playing Field at Five Lanes to allow for Night Time landing at this site for Devon Air Ambulance, once planning approval has been given.  Costs as follows:

Costs to be covered by the Town Council

Lighting – MAT Electrics – cost of equipment




£2,753.53

Installation of Gates at site







£   950.00
Total










£3,703.53

Costs to be covered by Devon Air Ambulance

Lighting – Labour costs







£2,877.00

Installation of Gates Labour Costs





£   450.00
Total 










£3327.00

Resolved:  that the work proceeds and that the Town Council cover the costs totaling £3,703.53 subject to planning approval being granted.

140/18
Clifford Park – update

A copy of the consultation had been forwarded to Ms L Montgomery, Teignbridge District Council and she had responded saying “That looks really interesting.  Well done and I look forward to hearing the feedback you get”.

Resolved:  that the Consultation goes live with a closing date of 31 December, 2018.  The Mid Devon Advertiser should be asked to include an article in the paper informing members of the public of the Consultation and where they can find this.  Also the Consultation should be advertised on Facebook and on the Town Council website.

141/18 Clearing the Leat
Prior to the meeting councillors had received three quotes for the clearance of The Higher Leat as follows:

· Quote A:
  Quotation Cost:  


£3286

      
  Environmental Assessment
£  195

   
  Total




£3481 + vat

· Quote B:
  This company either cannot or will not provide any work costings until such as a Feasibility Study has been carried out costing £2754 + vat
· Quote C:
   Silt removal to stockpile

£7661

   Silt Traps



£  200
   Total



£7861 + vat

Resolved: that Company A – Aquatic South West, Kingsteignton be appointed the contract to clear The Higher Leat. 
142/18
The Fountain

Prior to the meeting members were forwarded the following quotes:
Cost of brick pavers – Cllr Jones

· Marshall Tegula Drivesett Duo – Cotswold



£  8926
· Marshall Drivesett Coppice Oak Blend




£  7393
· Marshall Cropped Granite sett – Silver Grey



£17198
Cost of Seat – Cllr Scagell
· Zenith 3 person seat from Furnitubes 




£  1641
Cost of Mature Tree – Cllr Peart






£    300

An estimate had also been obtained from Mango Paving and Landscaping for clearing the site, ground preparation, installing cabling for water and lighting points, installation and purchase of 2 x Victorian lamp posts and 3 Hanging basket posts and a tree












 £54746 + vat

NB this quote is for a tarmac surface and we have been advised that laying pavers will reduce the price.
Resolved:  that two further quotes should be obtained for clearing the site etc., as detailed by Mango and these will be discussed at the Extra Ordinary Full Council meeting being held on Wednesday 21 November, 2018.

143/18
Landfill Tax

Cllr Peart reported to the meeting that once the Viridor Landfill site reopens in the New Year that funding will be available from the Landfill Tax.  This item should be deferred to the January Full Council meeting to look at information attached.
144/18
CIL Payment

A sum of £52,627.73 has been received from Teignbridge District Council representing the local council proportion of CIL received during the period 1 April, 2018 to 30 September 2018.  Our total funds available under CIL for spending is £107,000.  Any projects that fall within the CIL criteria can be funded through this avenue i.e Clifford Park, The Fountain.

Projects carried out by the Council this year include:

· Clearing of The Leat on Crossley Moor Road

· Resurfacing of Oakford Lane leading to Oakford Lawn

· Oakford Lawn – installation of History Garden, new pathway from the Senior Citizens Club to the Sorrell Court entrance to the Lawn

· Installation of CCTV in the History Garden, which is nearing completion 

Projects approved for work to be carried out during this financial year:

· Provision of Night Time flying landing site for Devon Air Ambulance at Five Lanes

· Redesigning of The Fountain area

· Clearing of the Higher Leat

145/18
Education money received from Penns Mount Section 106

Teignbridge District Council have advised the Town Council that the remainder of the education money for the development at Penns Mount under the S106 agreement for Planning Application 12/01737 from Linden Homes, totaling £180,727.62 has been received and forwarded to Devon County Council.  Cllr Rollason asked for an Audit Trail from Devon County as to how these funds come back to local schools.  Cllr Peart as our County Councillor, to research this.
146/18
Email received from Cllr Austen from Ms J Taylor re: Please help make the school streets safer

Resolved: that this email should be forwarded to the Works Services and Planning Committee on Wednesday 21 November, 2018 for discussion.

147/18
Kingsteignton Garden, Craft and Hobby Fayre

Cllr Peart said that he had resigned from this committee and wished them all the best for the 2019 show.  He said that the Show had been renamed “Kingsteignton Show” and would be held at the Community Hall, Rydon Road, Kingsteignton on Saturday 21 September 2018.  Future reports will be given by either Cllrs Chadwick or Jones who are on this committee.
148/18
Correspondence

· Reminder:   the Remembrance Day Parade takes place on Sunday 11 November, 2018.  Assembly is at the Royal British Legion Headquarters, Longford Lane at 9 am with the Parade marching off at 9.15 am along Longford Lane, Exeter Road, Gestridge Road, Oakford, Church Street and Sandpath Road to the Church.  The Parade will move into St Michael’s Church for the Remembrance Day Service via the top gate.  After the service everyone will congregate for the laying of wreaths at the War Memorial at 11 am and the parade will reform and march back to the RBL Headquarters.  Councillors are asked to attend if possible.
· Adrian Bunclark, who provides the Christmas tree for The Fountain, is unable to get a 25’ tree for the Council.  The Council are informed that a tree is being purchased from Mark Baker, together with one for the Community Hall Grounds at a cost of £600 for both.
The meeting closed at 9.05 pm
Signed: …………………………………….            Dated: ……………………………..
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